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Smallpox Vaccine & HIV/AIDS

Overview

Health officials do not recommend precautionary smallpox vaccinations for people with immune system problems because the vaccine may pose a greater danger to them than the possibility of smallpox infection. (There have been no smallpox cases reported in the United States since 1949.) 

In the event of a smallpox outbreak, those exposed to the virus should get a smallpox vaccination regardless of health status.

Please note: the information below is meant for people who have or are at risk for HIV/AIDS and may be considering a precautionary smallpox vaccination when there is no smallpox outbreak. If an outbreak occurs, consult your doctor or health care provider.
Do you have HIV/AIDS?

People with immune system problems should not be vaccinated for smallpox.

People with HIV/AIDS and others with compromised or weakened immune systems should not receive the smallpox vaccine unless they have been exposed to smallpox. The smallpox vaccine contains a live virus called vaccinia (not smallpox) that may cause serious side effects including pain at the vaccination site, fever, encephalitis, serious skin disorders or, in rare cases, death. The likelihood of suffering side effects is believed to be significantly higher for those with weakened immune systems than for others.

People with immune system problems should not have close personal contact with people who have recently been vaccinated for smallpox.

Because the virus used in vaccination is very contagious it is important for people with immune system problems to avoid close personal contact with people who have been recently vaccinated. This includes partners, friends, family members and coworkers. A person is contagious until their vaccination wound has healed and the scab has fallen off, usually within 14 to 21 days.

Also, anything that comes in contact with the area around the vaccination—clothes, bedding, bandages, furniture—can spread the virus and should not be handled by people with HIV/AIDS or others with weakened immune systems.

Have You Been Tested?

Know your HIV status before you consider getting a smallpox vaccination.

Individuals who may be at risk for HIV, are partners of people who have or are at risk of HIV, have multiple sexual partners or use injection drugs should get an HIV test before considering a precautionary smallpox vaccination.

While waiting for HIV test results: Avoid close contact with people who have recently been vaccinated for smallpox. Consult your doctor or health care provider for more information.

Confidential or anonymous HIV tests are available from your doctor or clinic, and from public health programs and community organizations. Call the Washington State Department of Health at 800-272-2437 to find out where you can get a test.
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